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EXECUTIVE OFFICE OF THE PRESIDENT

OFFICE OF MANAGEMENT AND BUDGET
                     WASHINGTON, D.C. 20503



      July 16, 2002
M-02-10

MEMORANDUM FOR HEADS OF EXECUTIVE DEPARTMENTS AND AGENCIES

FROM:

Mitchell E. Daniels, Jr.




Director

SUBJECT:

Program Performance Assessments for the FY 2004 Budget

Improving programs by focusing on results is an integral component of the President’s budget and performance integration initiative. OMB’s April 24, 2002 FY 2004 Budget planning memorandum emphasized the importance of program effectiveness ratings in formulating the FY 2004 Budget.  It informed you that formal effectiveness ratings would be conducted for approximately 20 percent of Federal programs, and that the results of these ratings would be published in the FY 2004 Budget.  Since then, and with valuable assistance from agency staff, we have progressed in this effort.

For instance, OMB and agencies have identified the programs that will be rated for FY 2004 (see Attachment). Programs listed total approximately $480 billion, or over 24 percent of Federal spending, and reflect a diverse mix of discretionary and mandatory programs. Thank you for your serious commitment to this effort and for helping develop this list.

A critical goal for the FY 2004 Budget is to improve the program rating process by making ratings more consistent, objective, credible and transparent than they were for FY 2003.  To this end, OMB, with advice from the President’s Management Council’s (PMC) subgroup on Budget and Performance Integration, developed the draft program assessment rating tool (PART).  On May 17, 2002, the draft PART and instructions were officially provided to agencies through the PMC.  

The PART was thoroughly tested by OMB and agency staff during OMB’s Spring Review process.  We also received excellent feedback from agencies, informal comments from Congressional and General Accounting Office staff, and advice from outside experts, including OMB’s Performance Measurement Advisory Council of experts from outside the government.  As a result, we have concluded that the PART is a useful and informative instrument that will help us achieve our objective for FY 2004.  

The comments we received also identified improvements that could be made to the PART.  In response to these comments we have revised the PART.  PARTs for all program types, and revised guidance, can be found at http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budintegration.
The revised PART will be used by OMB, working closely with agency staff, to complete program effectiveness assessments for the FY 2004 Budget by September 30, 2002.  I have asked my staff to complete the PARTs by September 9, 2002, so that any issues regarding completed PARTs can be addressed by September 30.

Major Changes in Final PART

The revised PART includes the following major changes from the draft PART:

· Four point scale in Section IV, Results – We received many comments on the “Yes/No” format for responses.  Many parties liked the certainty and forced choice of “Yes/No.”  Others felt the format did not reveal adequate distinction between the performance of various programs, especially in the results section.  In response, the PART has been revised to include four choices of responses in the results section (Section IV) only.  Now, a program that achieves some of its goals, or that shows reasonable, but not complete progress toward goals, will receive partial credit in the results section, the most heavily weighted section.  For Sections I – III, which focus more on processes than results, the “Yes/No” format is retained.

· Questions Added in Sections II and III for corrective actions – Many parties commented that the draft PART does not distinguish between programs that were taking action to address planning and management deficiencies, and those that were not.  While the PART is primarily a snapshot of the current status of programs, it is important to recognize when significant efforts are underway to address deficiencies in a program.  The revised PART contains new questions in sections II and III to address this issue.  These new questions, combined with the new format for section IV described above, will result in more refined and meaningful distinctions between programs.

· Better focus on performance and performance measures – The PART format for Section IV has also been revised to explicitly require display of performance targets and actual performance on the key measures identified by the agencies and OMB.  Guidance has also been revised to require that at least one of the key measures identified for the program be an efficiency measure.

· Critical Federal Role question to be examined separately from the PART – We received comments that question 3 in the Section I of the draft PART (“Is the Federal role critical?”) was too subjective and could vary depending on philosophical or political viewpoints.  We also received many comments that this question is so important that it should not only be retained, but be elevated in importance in the overall score.

To keep the PART as objective as possible, this question has been eliminated, and the remaining questions in Section I have been adjusted to focus on objective, evidence-based criteria about program purpose and program design.  The appropriateness of the Federal Role in addressing national interests, problems or needs will be specifically examined during OMB’s Fall Budget Reviews, but will not be included in the PART.

The new PART includes additional revisions to specific questions in response to comments we received.  In general, we have tried to reduce the number of questions, especially in Section III, without losing important information.

Subjectivity of PART Responses

During the PART testing and comment period, the issue of the subjectivity of PART responses, either on the part of OMB or agency staff, was raised repeatedly. While subjectivity can be minimized, it can never be completely eliminated regardless of the method or tool.  In providing advice to OMB Directors, OMB staff have always exercised professional judgment with some degree of subjectivity.  That will not change.  As one of our Advisory Council members stated, the PART makes public and transparent the questions OMB asks in advance of making judgments, and opens up any subjectivity in that process for discussion and debate.  The PART is a necessary step forward in systematizing and revealing OMB’s deliberations.

Nonetheless, we are taking several steps to minimize subjectivity:

· Clarified Guidance - We have strengthened and clarified the PART instructions including the evidence required to support a “Yes” or “No” answer, with the specific goal of reducing the subjectivity of responses.  Revised guidance can be found at http://www.whitehouse.gov/omb/budintegration.
· Training - OMB’s Performance Evaluation Team (PET) will conduct training over the next several weeks for OMB examiners and agency staff aimed at achieving consistency of approaches and standards applied in answering questions. Additional information is available through your OMB RMO contact.
· Review of Completed PARTs for Consistency - OMB will initiate a process to selectively review questions on completed PARTs for consistency in application of instructions and standards.  We will provide additional information on this process at a later time.

· Potential Involvement of IGs, GAO or other third parties in the assessment – We have met with the Inspector General community, the General Accounting Office, and other groups with expertise in program evaluation.  All of these groups expressed interest not only in the process, but also in assisting OMB and agencies in completing the assessments.  Knowledgeable third parties can help identify relevant information for consideration in the assessments.  In addition, third parties can provide an objective viewpoint if disputes arise in considering PART questions.  We will continue to discuss with these groups how they can most effectively participate in this process, including providing some level of independent review.  I encourage all agencies to make the PART assessment process as open and inclusive as feasible.

Finalizing PARTs

As with many other aspects of the budget development process, disagreements between OMB and agency staff may remain after staff work on the PART is complete, and after a technical review for consistency.  In these cases, agencies and OMB should resolve disagreements in the traditional manner, i.e., first through OMB branch chief and division director, and then through the OMB Program Associate Director.  As noted above, all issues, questions and disagreements must be resolved and finalized by September 30.

Presentation of PART Results in the FY 2004 Budget

Final decisions have not yet been made regarding presentation of PART results in the FY 2004 Budget.  We received good advice from the Performance Measurement Advisory Council (PMAC) on making sure the presentation highlights separately the results score and key measures.  We also believe sections I – III scores should be displayed in some fashion, and an overall assessment (e.g., “effective” or “ineffective”) will be shown.  One outstanding question is if or how to show the overall weighted numeric PART score for the program.  Since this score will determine the overall assessment, we will almost certainly make the score and the basis for it (i.e., the completed PART) available to the public.  The PMAC will discuss presentation options further at their September meeting.

Relationship to GPRA

Agencies expend considerable time and effort developing and updating their Government Performance and Results Act (GPRA) plans and reports on an annual basis. The program assessment effort presents an opportunity to inform and improve agency GPRA plans and reports, and establish a meaningful, systematic link between GPRA and the budget process. This effort will also help identify specific performance measures that could support budget and management recommendations and efforts. Through this process, OMB will work with agencies to maintain measures in GPRA materials that are useful and eliminate reporting burdens that have no utility. 

How Ratings Will Be Used

Finally, many agencies expressed concern over how the ratings would be used during the Fall Budget Review, and specifically that a low PART score would automatically result in a funding reduction.  OMB does not view the PART as an automated approach to making budget decisions. A low PART score does not, in itself, signify whether a program needs more or less funding.  The PART provides a tool for diagnosing how programs can be improved and it is from such diagnosis, as well as other information regarding the program, that budget and management decisions will be made.  FY 2004 decisions will be fundamentally grounded in program performance, but will also continue to be based on a variety of other factors, including policy objectives and priorities of the Administration, and economic and programmatic trends.
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